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Dear Mr. Sigbjørn Johnsen
The Norwegian Pension Fund Global is a major investor in Royal Dutch Shell, a company that has been strongly criticized for the devastating impact that its business operations have had on human rights and the environment in the Niger Delta region of Nigeria.
In 2009 Amnesty International released a report, Petroleum, Pollution and Poverty in the Niger Delta, which exposed widespread oil pollution with serious consequences for human rights, including the contamination of agricultural land and fisheries on which people depend for livelihoods and food; the contamination of drinking water; and the exposure of hundreds of thousands of people to serious health risks. A second report, The True Tragedy: Delays and Failures in Tackling Oil Spills in the Niger Delta, published in 2011, showed ongoing failures by Shell to adequately prevent and address pollution.
Many other organizations and institutions have also expressed serious concerns about pollution in the Niger Delta. In 2001 the African Commission on Human and Peoples’ Rights stated that “pollution and environmental degradation to a level humanly unacceptable has made living in Ogoniland [one region of the Niger Delta] a nightmare.” A decade later, the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), after completing more than a year of scientific studies, confirmed shocking levels of pollution in Ogoniland, and demonstrated that Shell has, for years, failed to properly clean up oil spills. According to UNEP the people of Ogoniland have “been living with chronic pollution throughout their lives”.

In response to the concerns raised by Amnesty International, UNEP and others about Shell’s impact in the Niger Delta, the company has frequently defended itself by stating that most oil spills are due to illegal activity or that Shell cannot clean up because the company does not have access to the spill-affected area. Amnesty International’s research shows that Shell‘s claims frequently lack credibility and do not stand up to interrogation.  

The attached Memorandum provides a summary of Amnesty International’s evidence in relation to Shell’s operations and impact in the Niger Delta. Amnesty International does not believe that Shell is doing all that it can reasonably be expected to do to reduce the risk of human rights abuses and environmental damage within a reasonable time frame. On the contrary, our research and the research of other organizations, including UNEP, points to long-term and systemic failures by Shell to prevent and clean up oil pollution.

Amnesty International welcomes the inclusion of human rights and environmental considerations in the Norwegian Pension Fund’s ethical screening of its global investments. We provide the attached information in support of the assessment of Royal Dutch Shell. Copies of this letter and the Memorandum, both of which we have made public, have been sent to the Professor dr.juris Ola Mestad, Chair of the Council of Ethics and to Mr. Yngve Slyngstad,  Chief Executive Officer of Norges Bank Investment Management.  
Yours sincerely 
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